

 MINUTES
October 6, 2009, 9:30am-11:30am
	Present
	Beth Lofquist, Dana Sally, Wendy Ford, Scott Higgins, Brian Railsback, Linda Stanford, Pat Brown, Robert Kehrberg, Ron Johnson, Perry Schoon


	Recorder
	Anne Aldrich


ANNOUNCEMENTS

	Representatives to the Strategic Planning Committee (SPC) (Kyle)
	We are making changes to the SPC, specifically increasing the voice of faculty on this committee. We previously only had four faculty including Richard Beam.  We also need to add the library.  There will be one person representing every college; Arts and Sciences will have two faculty representatives.  Deans will nominate a faculty member and it will be confirmed by the senate.  Executive Council will not confirm or approve the representatives nominated by deans for the senate.  Deans need to identify a faculty to serve on SPC (Wendy 2), and send those to Anne by October 20.  

The provost is also going to appoint two new deans to SPC.  Wendy, Linda, and Dana volunteered to serve.  Kyle will let them know shortly.  Perry asked if there was any particular way the deans should go about nominating faculty.  Kyle suggested deans talk to faculty to solicit nominations then make a selection.  Kyle suggested that SPC is not the best place for a brand new faculty member.  They need to have some institutional perspective.  The composition of SPC remains the same except for additional faculty.  Normally it meets every two weeks, Thursday afternoons.  



	Department Head Workshop (Beth)
	The next Department Head Workshop is October 22nd.  The agenda is as follows:

· fixed assets

· external peer review

· honors college recruiting

· SAI validity 

Are there any other topics recommended?  Continuity of instruction was suggested.


	LOI Agreement 

(Pat Brown)
	The LOI agreement with the Army has gone live.  We will put together a weekly report regarding activity and will track it.  The first report will likely be a week from Friday (Oct 16).



	Minutes
	The minutes of September 15, 2009 stand approved.




DEANS’ ROUNDTABLE 
	Robert
	Robert asked how students and faculty are informed on the S, U fifth week grading process.  Robert understood that Fred and David Goss indicated associate deans are to send a letter to any student receiving a U.  However, we receive no list.  Students have to go to MyCat to see their grades.  This is in reference to 5 week grades.  The Provost will discuss at AVC tomorrow and have Fred call Robert.


	Ron
	Ron went on the WCU on Tour to two locations and attended open house this past Saturday.  Ron feels these events need some tweaking and plans to discuss with Sam.  
There were not many people this past Saturday in part because we have students interested in several areas and everything is running simultaneously so students and parents cannot get to many things.  It may be better to have staggered times and then have the university presentation over lunch.  Perry and Brian agreed.  
Ron also feels WCU on Tour needs to be eliminated – we are not getting enough students to warrant the cost.  Kyle meets with the Retention Task Force tomorrow and will let Sam know that Ron wants to provide feedback to him.  
Kyle will suggest Sam call a meeting of the deans and/or associate deans.  The invitation will come to the deans and they can send the best person to speak to this issue.  



	Perry
	The smoking issue remains a problem and is possibly getting worse.  Perry has talked to many students outside Killian.  They are littering and not listening to people who ask them to move.  The campus is becoming littered with butts.  Campus security does not want to enforce the smoking policy.  

Kyle will bring this up to Executive Council.  


	Scott
	Regarding Tech Transfer, commercialization of patents, etc., WCU has been identified in this initiative as a pilot.  A group from GA is coming in November.  There are specific members that need to be on this committee and Scott has already selected them.  Rich Kucharski has been involved.  Scott will give more information as he knows more.



	Scott
	The standardization of grants and contracts through RAMSES now has to be hooked up because this is how all reporting is going to be conducted for grants and contracts.  



	Scott
	Scott will send out updated information on Export Control.  Cory Causby in HR collects the data.




TASK INTRODUCTION AND DISPOSITION

	ECU Continuity of Instruction Plan
	All universities have been encouraged to come up with a Continuity of Instruction Plan given the H1N1 virus or other like situations.  Kyle has two ideas:   1) have a workgroup look at the ECU plan and create a plan of our own utilizing the Coulter Faculty Center as the hub or 2) turn it over to the associate deans’ council.  This is going to require work outside of this kind of meeting.  

It was suggested someone from legal be part of the group or interface once it is written.  Faculty need to be well represented.  It was suggested giving this to Faculty Senate (they could create a sub-group to work on this) in concert with the Coulter Faculty Center.  Discussion ensued.  Kyle will talk with the Faculty Senate leadership to see if they are willing to take this on in addition to some of the other things they are wrestling with right now.  

Other suggestions were: involve Tammy Hudson in Emergency Management; look at plans outside of North Carolina (Florida); involve Risk Management at some level.            


	Merit Pay Pilot
(Kyle)
	It is highly unlikely we will have merit pay again next year.  However, the provost suggested we conduct a pilot with fictitious money and go through the process.  This can wait till spring.  The best place would the Kimmel School.  All agreed to pilot this in the Kimmel School.  

There has been no clear communication from HR or the administration that there are no salary increases this year.  This has been communicated in a memo with a lot of other information thus may have been lost.  


	Action Item
	Kyle will send something out regarding no salary increases this year..  Kyle will talk to Bob about the pilot.  



	E&T Workgroup (Kyle)
	The provost wants to chair this group. He will call this workgroup back (previously included all the six deans).  The allocation you received last year is what you have this year.  The deans indicated this has not been received yet.  Kyle will follow up with Joe Philpott.  

Kyle will discuss how the dollars will be spent this year.  Perry suggested we look long range at multiple years.  Dana has interest in this so will be included in this discussion as well.  



	SCH Targets Workgroup (Kyle)
	We need to move on this as it is something we all have an interest in.  Kyle will start scheduling meetings on a continuous basis to move forward on SCH targets.  The intent is that deans would review the SCH model and share chairing the committee on a rotating basis with Wendy up first.  Invariably there will be questions to pop up (i.e., pushback on offering freshman seminars, typically 20-25 students, psychology needs quite a few more in that class in order for it to pay for itself).  One option is to figure out some kind of provost factor that offsets that deficiency.  Some areas need a weighted factor and some don’t.  Discussion ensued.  



	Academic Integrity Policy (Kyle)
	Beth raised the question of how we need to deal with the AI policy.  Does COD want to review or refer to the associate deans?  This will be referred to the associate deans and brought back to COD with recommendations.


DISCUSSION

	Role of Department Head (Linda)
	Linda was on the committee that developed the department head assessment.  She asked if we have a good description for department heads and should it be expanded and made clearer.  Program directors have a two page description, department heads have a paragraph.  
The attachment is from Linda’s old institution and what she gives her department heads in terms of her expectations.  It does cover WCU policy.  Linda suggested a subgroup of deans convene that can review this document and the current document and bring it back to COD.  Linda will head the task force, with Perry, Scott, Ron, and Wendy joining her.  


	How do you see Educational Outreach serving you? (Kyle/Pat)
	This is likely just the beginning of a conversation.  As we look at moving Distance Learning responsibilities to the colleges, it opens up the question of how you see Educational Outreach serving you as a college/school.        

· support a lot of summer activities and for FPAC this will only increase   

· increasing importance for EO with certificate programs and this will only expand, support in terms of marketing, website, working with faculty, people making inquiries, etc           
 Discussion ensued.  

Q:  How does receipt based income work to create flow back to the colleges to compensate for their duties?      
A:  EO is sort of a front door to the institution for those seeking information about the institution and can be directed from there.  EO will soon be conducting all university testing and dealing with all military students – providing advisement and triage – tell them what a program looks like and support them in getting the information they need.            
We are trying to define EO for the future.  We need to focus on how it is going to serve us in the future.  It is similar to why you have a graduate school.  They will have a set of policies housed in one place and keep them up to date and followed with one person providing oversight.  This is what we need to tease out.         
Educational Outreach is the front door for WCU, providing marketing assistance, assistance in terms of off campus sites, coordination with GA, policy development related to distance learning, with focus on continued education, CEU’s, and the military.  


	Action Item
	Pat will send a list of EO current functions to the deans.  We will continue this discussion and will have further insight from the Distance Learning Operations task force.          



	APR 15 a and b 

(Kyle)
	These APR’s are being updated because of the recent issue of retreat rights at GA.  The major difference for APR15 (a) is in the conversion factor as a default factor.  It is still up to dean to look at that value once someone returns to faculty and make sure it is in the range of other faculty.  The other change is about leave to retool for the classroom – this has been a fairly common practice for administrators.  

The change in APR 15(b) again is the conversion factor.  The following are other items mentioned by COD:

· When an administrator returns to faculty, there is not a provision that says they cannot retire after the leave

· Stipend for associate deans, not all get this.  There was not a stipend for academic administrators, just DH 

· Department Heads teaching credit hours. The Provost asked how many DH teach less than 6 hours a semester – most raised hands.  This needs to be modified.  We should consider setting a minimum. DH’s are expected to teach.  If they have no time to teach then there is something that needs to be modified.  The provost can give deans flex to determine the load.  The provost will work on some additional language to create the needed flexibility.  COD agreed on the conversion factor.



	Policy 42 and APR (Pat and Kyle)
	The first policy 42 really merged both organizational structure as policy on continuing education.  We discovered the policy really ought to be on the basis of continuing education as a function on campus and the unit should be handled in a different way (APR).  Pat has separated the policy statement from the organizational issues that are in the APR.  

Linda’s major concern was the payment of CEU charges to a number of organizations’ that are not connected with educational outreach.  This was missing in the first policy and Linda wanted to be able to continue to do this without having to seek EO support.  This has been addressed in the new policy.  

Scott asked about accounts and budgets – surplus funds – where do they go?  Every program has an independent budget - 20% for overhead with net revenue generated after the fact.  This helps to keep the programs going into perpetuity.  



	Action Item
	Linda moved to accept Policy 42 and the APR, Scott seconded and COD voted unanimously.  Beth will upload the APR to the Provost website.  The policy will go to Executive Council.




PROVOST UPDATES

	Campus Absences
	The provost appreciates the deans giving him information as to where deans will be when they are absent from campus.  



	Senate Resolution to Deans on Governance
	The deans received this resolution from Faculty Senate on governance.  The provost encouraged the deans to comply with this resolution.  Bob raised a question as to whether deans need to post by-laws on their websites.  What is most important is that you give faculty the by-laws and that certain things are being carried out, and if not what you plan to do about that.  Senate has the right to make by-laws public, but if you choose not to put it on your website there are other ways they can deal with it.  

The Faculty Senate liked Brian’s proposal, but we want to make sure that the university faculty have oversight over general education.  They want to make sure a proposal like Brian’s would be reviewed by the general faculty and open to all students as an option and that any changes that come forth would need to go through….  The provost encouraged the deans  to go to the overflow meeting next Thursday.


c:  Terry Welch
